NAME: "Rutan" according to IGI, "Rattan" according to Marriage Parish Register. RESIDENCE: Lived at Ruttan's point Ontario. Also Adolphustown, Lennox & Addington, Ontario
Notes for Mary Steel

CENSUS: found in 1861 Census.

Children of John⁸ Ruttan and Mary Steel were as follows: ⁹ **Ruttan**, born bef. 1810 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. 170 Matthew Steel⁹ Ruttan, born 1810 in Adolphustown, 171 ii Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married Mary Ann Shears. Frances⁹ Ruttan, born 1816 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, 172 iii Ontario. She married **Peter Outwater**. George Henry⁹ Ruttan, born 1816 in Prince Edward, Ontario. He married 173 iv Matilda Palmer. Maria⁹ Ruttan, born 1817 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, 174 Ontario. She married **John Outwater**. **Joseph⁹ Ruttan**, born 10 May 1820 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, 175 vi Ontario. He married (1) Susan Laid.; married (2) Elizabeth Walker. **Rachel S⁹ Ruttan**, born 1822 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, 176 vii Ontario. She married **Daniel Outwater**. Elisha⁹ Ruttan, born 13 Feb 1824 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, 177 viii Ontario. He married **Susannah Outwater**.

85. Paulus⁸ Rutan⁵⁵, born 1763 of New Jersey; died abt. 1837 in Connecticut. He married in 1786 in Belleville, New Jersey, **Metje Spier**, born abt. 1764.

Stewart Wilson⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1831 in Adolphustown,

Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (1) Nancy Reddick.; married

Notes for Paulus Rutan

ix

(2) Mary Bower.

178

⁵⁵!MILITARY SERVICE: Excerpts from letter of 4 Feb 1938 from Revolutionary War pension file: "The data which follow were obtained from papers in pension claim, S.18192, based upon the military service of Paul Rutan in the war of the Revolution. The date and place of birth of Paul Rutan were not given, nor were the names of his parents shown. Paul Rutan served as a Private at various times with the New Jersey troops, under Captains Abraham Speer, Henry Van Blaroom, John Willis, John Outwater, Colonels Theunis Dey and Van Cortland; during the service he was in engagement at Fort Lee on the Hudson River, where wounded by a musket ball passing through both thighs, was carried home to his father's house, a distance of [unreadable] ... after [recovering] from the wound, he returned to the service, and was in an engagement at Hoppertown, length of service, two years and nine months. He was allowed pension on his application executed September 20, 1832, at which time he was aged seventy years, and living in Paterson, Essex County, New Jersey. He was living in 1837 with his children in Hartford, Connecticut; names of children not designated. Rynier S. Rutan stated in 1838 in Hartford, Connecticut that hw was personally aquainted with the soldier, Paul Rutan; his relationship to the soldier was not known. The papers on file in this claim contain no further reference to family."

RESIDENCE: He was from Belleville and was living in New Haven in 1830 and Hartford in 1837. (Keegan, 1996, p.15).

Children of Paulus⁸ Rutan and Metje Spier were as follows:

- 179 i Jannetje⁹ Rutan, born 1788 of New Jersey.
- **180** ii **Johannes**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1790 of New Jersey.
- **181** iii **Lybe**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1794 of New Jersey.
- **182** iv **Matje**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1797 of New Jersey.
- + **183** v **Paul⁹ Rutan**, born 5 Nov 1799 in New Jersey. He married **Lydia Speer**.
 - **184** vi **Anne**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1801 in Bloomfield, New Jersey.
 - **185** vii **Rynier Speer**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1806 of New Jersey. He married abt. 1827, **Catherine** (---), born abt. 1807.

90. William⁸ **Rutan**, christened 2 Sep 1781 in Schraalenburgh, Bergen, New Jersey, died 1813 in Ontario. He married on 15 Feb 1808 of Ontario, **Rebecca Ellis**⁵⁶, born abt. 1782 of Ontario; died in Ontario.

Children of William⁸ Rutan and Rebecca Ellis were as follows:

- + **186** i **Jacob**⁹ **Ruttan**, born Dec 1808 in Ontario. He married **Annie G Carnahan**.
- + **187** ii **John**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1810 in Ontario. He married **Maria** (---).

93. Peter William⁸ Ruttan (Colonel)⁵⁷, born 3 Feb 1787 in Adolphustown,

Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 28 Apr 1861 in North Port, Prince Edward, Ontario; buried abt. 1 May 1861 in Old Boulter Farm, Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married (1) on 7 Jul 1807 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Fanny Roblin**, born 24 Feb 1787 in Adolphustown, Ontario; died 19 Mar 1841 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario, daughter of John Phillip Roblin and Elizabeth Miller. He married (2) on 13 Aug 1842 in Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Mary Spalding**⁵⁸, born 1790; died 8 May 1854 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario.

Notes for Peter William Ruttan (Colonel)

RESIDENCE: "As the child of a true U.E. Loyalists, Peter William was entitled to a grant of two hundred acres. He chose to take land in Sophiasburg and so moved across the Bay." (Adams, 1991 p.?).

BURIAL: Peter William and Fanny Ruttan are both buried in the west half of Lot 23, 1st Concession, Sophiasburgh.

MILITARY SERVICE: "It is more likely that William's son, Peter William, was made a Colonel, like his younger brother Henry. Having been born in 1787, he would have been 25 during the war of 1812 and might have earned his rank then and subsequently. In any case

 $^{^{56}}$!MARRIAGE: Previously married and widowed from a Mr. Angel

⁵⁷!MARRIAGE: Parish Register; Presbyterian Church; Canada Archives film number H-1810; McDowall marriage register p.7.

⁵⁸!MARRIAGE: Previously married to a Mr. Blanchard.

Osborne family records boast that Samuel married "a daughter of Colonel Peter Ruttan", rather than a niece of Col. Henry or a grand-niece of Col. Peter or a grand-daughter of Col. William. And, you say, your grandmother said her grandfather was a colonel. And your mother writes of visiting the large house of her great grandfather, Colonel Ruttan, and seeing his coach-and-four and watching him work at tailoring some clothes." (Adams, 1991 p.?).

NAME: Listed as "Rattan" in marriage register.

BIRTH: Date given as February 1, 1787, by Alfred Brewster Harter, of 1401 Raby Ave., Shelbyville, TN.

Notes for Fanny Roblin

NAME: Listed as "FANNY" in Marriage Register and on tombstone. Spelled Fannie elsewhere.

BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Peter W., eldest son of William, married Fanny Roblin (who was said to have been the first white child born in Adolphustown, her parents having been married in New York previous to September, 1783). This couple aquired a grandfather clock (now in the possession of Mrs. Lyons of Montreal) and it is recored that the whole neighbourhood (within hearing) guided their household arrangements by the prompt blowing of the dinner horn at the stoke of twelve." (Reaman, 1964 pp.219-220).

BIRTH: Date give as February 22, 1787, by Alfred Brester Harter, of 1401 Raby Ave., Shelbyville, TN.

Children of Peter William⁸ Ruttan (Colonel) and Fanny Roblin were as follows:

- + **188** i **Mary**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 28 Feb 1808 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married **Elias Clapp Brown**.
- + **189** ii **Nancy Matilda Ruttan**, born 31 Mar 1809 in Adolphustown, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married **Matthew R Benson**.
 - **190** iii **Phoebe**⁹ **Ruttan**⁵⁹, born 26 Jan 1811 in Prince Edward, Ontario.
- + **191** iv **Henry Peter⁹ Ruttan**, born 15 Mar 1813 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (1) **Elmida Margaret Lloyd**.; married (2) **Mary Ann Taylor**.
- + **192** v **Ruth**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 13 Mar 1815 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married **John Benson**.
- + **193** vi **David William Ruttan**, born 28 Jun 1817 in Sophiasburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married (1) **Nancy Davis**.; married (2) **Louisa Southard**.
- + **194** vii **Philip**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 15 Aug 1820 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Abagail Jane Reid**.
- + **195** viii **Elizabeth**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 3 Mar 1823 in North Port, Prince Edward, Ontario. She married **Samuel Osborne**.
- + **196** ix **Allan**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 26 Jan 1826 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Caroline Smith**.
- + **197** x **Walter**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 10 Jun 1828 in Prince Edward, Ontario. He married

⁵⁹!DEATH: Died young

Marie Antoinette Saunders.

94. Daniel⁸ **Ruttan**⁶⁰, born 1790/91 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 27 Feb 1846 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario; buried 3 Mar 1846 in St. Paul's Cem., Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 16 Jan 1812 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Rhoda Bathsheba Haight**, born abt. 1795 in Ontario; died 14 Jul 1868 in Ontario, daughter of Daniel Haight and Mary Dorland.

Notes for Daniel Ruttan

CHILDREN: "The five [daughters] were remarkably fine looking women." (Haight, 1899 p.71).

Notes for Rhoda Bathsheba Haight

NAME: Given as Hait in IGI and Hate in Marriage Register. Her Middle name is elsewhere given as Collins.

Children of Daniel⁸ Ruttan and Rhoda Bathsheba Haight were as follows:

- + **198** i **Mary**⁹ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1815 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married **William McCoy**.
- + **199** ii **Daniel H**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1817/18 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Melissa Arthur**.
 - **200** iii **Thompson**⁹ **Ruttan**⁶¹, born bef. 1818 of Frontenac, Ontario.
- + **201** iv **Henry T**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1821/23 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. He married **Jane Kirkpatrick**.
- + **202** v **William Consider**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1819/24 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. He married **Hannah Gillam**.
- + **203** vi **Bathsheba**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1822/25 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. She married **Jerome Alley**.
- + **204** vii **Lydia Ann Trumpour**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 7 Apr 1826 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married **John Meagher**.
 - viii Amanda Rhoda⁹ Ruttan, born 1831 in Adolphustown,
 Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1899 in Kingston, Frontenac,
 Ontario. She married abt. 1845 in Ontario, Peter Farrell (Capt.), born abt.
 1824; died aft. 1845 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. RESIDENCE: "So far as I know, Margaret and Amanda are the only ones of this family alive. they were living in Picton" (Haight, 1899 p.71).
 - 206 ix Margaret⁹ Ruttan, born abt. 1829 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1899 in Peterborough, Peterborough, Ontario. She married abt. 1845 in Ontario, John Young, born abt. 1824; died abt. 1845 in Peterborough, Peterborough, Ontario. NOTE: "They had two children,

⁶⁰!MARRIAGE: McDowall Memorial Presbyterian Church; Parrish Marriage Register; Canada Archives film # H-1810; page 12; Names listed as "Daniel Ratan and Rhoda Hate" ⁶¹!DEATH: died young

a boy and a girl. He died several years ago." (Haight, 1899 p.70).
 + 207 x
 Jacob⁹ Ruttan, born 4 Jul 1833 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. He married Livingston.

95. Henry⁸ **Ruttan** (Major)⁶², born 12 Jun 1792 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 30 Jul 1871 in Northumberland, Northumberland, Ontario; buried Aug 1871 in St. Peter's Cem., Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario. He married on 26 May 1816 in Ontario, **Mary Jones**, born 1799 in Hamilton, Ontario; died 21 Feb 1873 of Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario, daughter of Elias Jones and Margaret Harris.

Notes for Henry Ruttan (Major)

BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Henry was big man in Upper Canada, elected to the legislative assembly, made speaker of the House, later made senior Sheriff in Upper Canada and Colonel in command of the entire Upper Canada Militia. He had a large house at Coborough and may be the Colonel Ruttan refered to in some of the accounts I read" (Adams, 1991 p?).

BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "Henry, fourth son of William served in the War of 1812, was seriously wounded, and made a Major in 1816. In 1820 he was elected to the House of Assembly and eventually in 1838 was Speaker of the House. (Mrs. Harris L. Walsh, 65 South Dr., St. Catherines, Ont.)." (Reaman, 1964 p.220).

Children of Henry⁸ Ruttan (Major) and Mary Jones were as follows:

- **208** i **William**⁹ **Ruttan**⁶³, born 23 Dec 1817 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario; died 3 May 1837 in New York, New York; buried 28 May 1837 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario.
- + **209** ii **Henry Jones**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 16 Mar 1819 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario. He married **Margaret Pringle**.
- + **210** iii **Charles**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 24 Mar 1821 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario. He married **Margaret Jean Cameron**.
- + **211** iv **Richard**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 11 Jul 1823 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario. He married **Caroline C Rowe**.
 - **212** v **Margaret**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 26 Mar 1825 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario; died 10 Jan 1848 in Ontario.
- + **213** vi **Mary**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 8 Oct 1826 in Grafton, Northumberland, Ontario. She married **Robert Mant Boucher** (Judge).
 - **214** vii **Elizabeth**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 4 Sep 1830 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 30 Sep 1831 in Ontario.
 - **215** viii **Amelia Ruttan**, born 14 Jun 1832 in Ontario; died 3 Mar 1842 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario. DEATH: "Ruttan, Amelia, youngest daughter

⁶²!CENSUS: 1871 Census, Northumberland, Ontario

^{63!}DEATH: "Ruttan, William, son of Henry Ruttan, Cobourg, died in New York, May 3rd; age 19" ("The Christian Guardian" newspaper death notice, May 24, 1837, p.115, cited in "Death Notices from the Christian Guardian 1836-1850 by Rev. Donald A. McKenzie, Hunterdon House: Lambertville, N.J., 1982).

of Henry Ruttan, died in Cobourg, March 3, 1842, in her 10th year." ("The Christian Guardian", Death Notices, March 23, 1842, p.87. Cited in "Death Notices from the Christian Guardian 1836-1850, by Rev. Donald A. McKenzie, Hunterdon House: Lambertville, N.J., 1982, p.271).

216 ix **William Elias**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 10 Jul 1843 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 1 Sep 1901 in Brooklyn, Kings, New York; buried abt. 5 Sep 1901 in West Farms, New York.

97. Elizabeth⁸ **Ruttan**, born 1800 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1837 in Paris, Brant, Ontario; buried in Paris, Brant, Ontario. She married (1) on 18 Mar 1816 in Adolphustown, Ontario, **Hugh Christopher Thomson**, born 1791 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario; died 23 Apr 1834 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario, son of Archibald Thomson and Elizabeth McKay. She married (2) aft. 1820, **Adam Townley** (Rev.), born abt. 1800.

Notes for Elizabeth Ruttan

BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "... Elizabeth, applied for and received from the provincial government a grant of 100 pounds in recognition of his [her late husband] services. In 1824 she had managed the Herald during her husban'd absence in York, thus becoming the first woman in the province to publish a newspaper, and upon his death she again took over the paper and carried it on until 1837." (H. P. Gundy, "Dictionary of Canadian Biography" Volume VII, pp.773-4).

Notes for Hugh Christopher Thomson

BIOGRAPHY: "Thomson, Hugh Christopher, businessman, printer, journalist, politician, office holder, JP, and militia officer; b. 1791 in Kingston (Ont.), son of Archibald Thomson and Elizabeth McKay; d. there 23 April 1834. Hugh Christopher Thomson's father emigrated from Scotland to Tyron County, N. Y., in 1773 and during the American revolution served under Joseph Brant [Thayendanegea]. By the late 1780s the family had settled in Kingston, where Archibald, a master carpenter, contracted to build a house for Sir John Johnson and also undertook the construction of the first St George's (Anglican) Church. The Thomsons moved to Newark (Niagara-on-the-Lake) in 1794 or 1795 and thence to York. Around 1807 young Hugh became a clerk in the general store of Laurent Quetton St George in York. Soon afterwards he assumed responsibility for the Niagara branch of the business, and in 1810 he was transferred to Kingston. His correspondence with his employer from 1808 to 1815 throws light on the business methods of the time and reveals his integrity of character. When St George returned to France in 1815, Thomson bought the Kingston store and soon afterwards formed a partnership with George H. Detlor. Two years earlier, he had been involved with Joseph Forsyth, John Kirby, and other merchants in the creation of a Kingston banking association. On 18 Sept. 1813 Thomson married Elizabeth Spafford, who died of a 'lingering illness' less than a year later at the age of 22. His own poor health kept him from active service during the War of 1812. He married his second wife Elizabeth Ruttan of Adolphustown on 18 March 1816. They were to have ten children, only three of whom would survive infancy or early childhood. A man

of many interests, Thomson was active in the community. He was a justice of the peace, a militia officer, a warden of St George's Church, secretary of the Midland District Agricultural Society, and deputy crown clerk and commissioner of the Court of Requests for the district. He was also a freemason, an officer of the Kingston Emigration Society, Treasurer of the Midland School Society, and a generous subscriber to the Kingston Auxiliary Bible and Common Prayer Book Society. In 1819 Thomson wound up his mercantile business to become proprietor and editor of the 'Upper Canada Herald', a weekly journal which began publication that September as a rival of the 'Kingston Chronicle', published by John Macaulay and Alexander Pringle. By the mid 1820s the 'Herald' had the largest circulation of any Upper Canadian Newspaper, and in 1826 William Lyon Mackenzie described it as 'perhaps the most consistent, temperate, and useful periodical work in the Province.' In addition to producing his newspaper, Thomson did job printing and published a score or more of pamphlets, annual reports, and tracts, as well as two slim volumes of verse and some full-length books, including 'St. Ursula's convent, or the nun of Canada, containing scenes from real life' (2v., 1824) by Julia Catheine Hart [Beckwith], the first novel written by a native Canadian and the first to be published in what is now Canada. In 1828 there appeared 'A manual of parliamentary practice . . . , compiled, edited, and published by Thomson. In point of fact it was a plagiarized reprint of Thomas Jefferson's volume of the same title (1801) omitting references to American law and history, and, where practice differed, substituting Canadian for American legislative procedures. Jointly with James MacFarlane, who took over the Chronicle in 1824, Thomson also published 'The statutes of the province of Upper Canada . . . (1831), a compendium of all statutes passed in the province since 1793. Although the Herald was independent politically - Thomson described it as being 'loyal and patriotic, open to all parties, but under the control of none' - it did not support moderate reform measures. The Harold gave its backing to reform agitation of Robert Gourlay and in the 1820s it supported the two leading reformers in the eastern section of the province, Barnabas Bidwell and his son Marshall Spring Bidwell. Thomson's first brush with authority came in 1823 as a result of a publishing a letter to the editor (probably written by Thomas Dalton) which criticized a report of a legislative committee on settling the affairs of the 'pretended' Bank of Upper Canada, or, as the writer said, on unsettling its affairs. This article was held to be in contempt of the privileges of the House of Assembly, and Thomson, as publisher, was summoned to appear before the bar of the house, where he was sternly reprimanded by Speaker Levius Peters Sherwood for printing a 'false, scandalous, and malicious libel.' This rebuke by a member of the tory elite may have influenced Thomson's decision to stand as a moderate reformer in the general election of 1824. In this contest he headed the polls as one of the two members of Frontenac County, and he repeated the performance in the elections of 1828 and 1830. Sherwood's reprimand may also explain why Thomson rushed to champion liberty of the press in a special issue of the Herald when, in 1826, Mackenzie's printing-office was raided by a gang of young tories led by Samuel Peters Jarvis. Similarly, in 1828 he protested the severity of the sentence accorded Francis Collins of the 'Canadian Freeman' for his alleged libels on John Beverley Robinson and Christopher Alexander Hagerman. But Thomson drew a fine line between liberty and licence, and when Mackenzie overstepped the mark he lost Thomson's

support. During his ten years in the legislature Thomson won a reputation as a fair-minded and judious committee-man but he was neither a fluent nor a frequent debater on the floor of the house. Probably because of his experience in business and his grasp of financial issues, he was appointed to many committees dealing with money matters. When investigating pork imports in 1826 he found Lieutenant Governor Sir Peregrine Maitland guilty of exceeding his authority in allowing the importation of American pork by two prominent tories, James Gray Bethune and Peter Robinson. For making this accusation public in the Herald, he was indicted at Maitland's insistence as 'a malitious and evil-disposed person' who sought to bring the lieutenant governor into 'great and public hatred, contempt, and disgrace.' The case was quitely dropped by Attorney General Robinson when Maitland left the province. From 1824 to 1830 Thomson sided with the forces of moderate reform in the assembly, opposing the Church of England's monopoly of the clergy reserves and attacking the government's stand in the alien controversy. In the autumn of 1827 he became a friend of John Walpole Willis, sent out from England to fill a vacancy on the Court of King's Bench. When Maitland dismissed Willis for declaring that the court could not sit in the absence of Chief Justice William Campbell, reformers of every stripe protested. Thomson published Willis's lengthy defence 'in toto' and deplored the action of the executive as a fatal blow to the judicial independence of our Provincial Courts.' The Chronicle retorted that Willis was 'wrong headed' and 'weak-minded' in trying to halt the judicial process on a 'dubious technicality.' The affair blew over when Willis returned to England, but it helped to ensure a reform majority in the general election of 1828. After 1830 Thomson abandoned his reform allies and became a consistent supporter of the administration. The change in his political allegiance reflected the admiration of many reformers for Maitland's successor, Sir John Colborne. It also reflected the strains imposed on the reform movement by the election of Mackenzie in 1828. After taking his seat in the house Mackenzie tended to dominate the debates, and his radicalism combined with his incivility quickly antagonized some of the more moderate reform members, including Thomson. Openly critical of his colleague, Thomson voted with the tories against some of Mackenzie's measures, an action for which he was denounced by Mackenzie in the 'Colonial Advocate' but applauded by the Chronicle; the later paper offered him the olive branch and welcomed him back 'within the pale of civilized society.' In December 1831 Thomson seconded a motion by James Hunter Samson to expel Mackenzie for a double libel on the executive branch and the assembly. With biting sarcasm, Mackenzie railed at him for ranging himself' among the persecutors of the Press.' Yet Thomson's opposition to Mackenzie was not volte-face on his part; he was exercising the same independent judgement for which, in 1825, he had been presented in Kingston with a silver cup by 'the friends of free discussion' (one of whom was the engraver of the cup, Samuel Oliver Tazewell). Thomson's greatest political achivement was the establishment of the provincial penetentiary in Kingston. He moved the first resolution of this subject in 1826, but no action was taken until Colborne adverted to the matter in his address to parliament in 1830. Thomson was then made chairman of the new committee, whose preliminary report was unanimously adopted. In 1832 he and John Macaulay were appointed commissioners to visit American penal institutions, procure plans, and submit an estimate of costs. Early in 1833 their detailed report was adopted and 12,500 pounds

was voted over a period of three years to buy land and erect a building. Having made himself an expert on penetentiary theory and operation, Thomson supervised the first stages of construction and drew up a comprehensive act for the administration and maintenance of the institution. Had his life not been cut short, he probably would have become the first warden of the penetentiary. Never a man of robust health, Thomson was in York for a sitting of the assembly in late December 1833 when he suffered a haemorrhage of the lungs. His wife's brother-in-law Robert Stanton sat up with him one night during his illness, explaining to their common friend John Macaulay that 'he seems low spirited & dejected unless some old acquaintence is near him.' Treated by doctors John Rolph and John King, Thomson managed to rally, and when navigation opened in April he was taken to Kingston. There he suffered a relapse and died on St George's Day. His brother Edward William, who was with him at the end, wrote that 'he died the death of a Christian without moving a finger and praising God to the last.' In writing his obituary, James MacFarlane, his one-time antagonist at the Chronicle, extolled his devotion to public duty, deplored the calumnies he had had to endure, and said that in private life he was 'universally esteemed.' He was, MacFarlane noted, 'a warm and faithful friend' an obliging and kind neighbour, and a most affectionate husband and father.' His widow, Elizabeth, applied for and received from the provincial government a grant of 100 pounds in recognition of his services. In 1824 she managed the Herald during her husband's absence in York, thus becoming the first woman in the province to publish a newspaper, and upon his death she again took over the paper and carried it on until 1837. (written by H. P. Gundy in 'Dictionary of Canadian Biography,' Volume VI, pp. 772-4)

Children of Elizabeth⁸ Ruttan and Hugh Christopher Thomson were as follows: **217** i **C E**⁹ **Thomson** (Reverend), born aft. 1816; died aft. 1843.

98. Matthew⁸ **Ruttan**, born 1802 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1855 in Maidstone, Essex, Ontario. He married on 28 Jan 1845 in Cape Vincent, New York, **Elizabeth McConkey**, born 1818 in Ireland; died aft. 1855 in Ontario, daughter of McConkey (Baron).

Notes for Matthew Ruttan

BIOGRAPHY: "They resided on the original homestead od his father, Lieutenant William Ruttan, which he sold in 1870. There is a story that Matthew had gone bail for someone accused of a criminal act who promptly disappeared; Matthew and Elizabeth had to sell the property to make good his committment." (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.27).

Children of Matthew⁸ Ruttan and Elizabeth McConkey were as follows:

- + **218** i **Margaret Elizabeth Victoria Ruttan**, born 7 Feb 1845 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married (1) **Archibald Mitchell** (MD).; married (2) **John Marvin Loyst**.
- + **219** ii **Joseph William Albert**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 24 Feb 1846 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Lucinda D Clark**.
 - **220** iii **Mary Ann Adelaide**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1852 in Adolphustown,

Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 24 Sep 1860 in Ontario; buried 24 Sep 1860 in Ontario.

+ **221** iv **Amanda Jane Dowager**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 9 Feb 1855 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married (1) **Marvin Luther Bruner**.; married (2) **John Marvin Loyst**.

99. Jacob⁸ **Ruttan**, born 1806 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 12 Feb 1867 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (1) on 4 Mar 1841 in Ontario, **Margaret Clapp**⁶⁴, born 1815 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 8 May 1846 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, daughter of John Clapp and Sarah (---). He married (2) on 7 Feb 1855 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Mary Ann McConkey**, born 1832 in Ontario; died Sep 1910 in Morven, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, daughter of McConkey (Baron).

Children of Jacob⁸ Ruttan and Margaret Clapp were as follows:

- **William**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1842 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 19 Apr 1863 in Ontario; buried 19 Apr 1863 in St. Paul's Cem., Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.
- + **223** ii **Sarah Elizabeth**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 6 Sep 1844 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married **Edgar C Smith**.

Children of Jacob⁸ Ruttan and Mary Ann McConkey were as follows:

- + **224** i **Archibald Thompson**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 15 Feb 1857 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Augusta Ellen Bartels**.
- + **225** ii **John H**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1859 in Fredericksburg, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Jessie Bruce**.

100. Charles Stuart⁸ **Ruttan**, born 9 Nov 1808 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 19 Apr 1894 in Fontanelle, Adair, Iowa. He married on 29 Sep 1832 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario, **Mary Brown Rowe**, born 10 Nov 1816 in Berkshire, Massachusetts; died 29 Mar 1886 in Fontanelle, Adair, Iowa.

Children of Charles Stuart⁸ Ruttan and Mary Brown Rowe were as follows:

- + **226** i **Elizabeth Margaret**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 22 Apr 1834 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario. She married **George Smart**.
 - **227** ii **Josephine Victoria**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 19 Nov 1834 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario; died 3 Feb 1835 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario.
- + **228** iii **Amanie Victoria**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1 Aug 1838 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario. She married **John W Thompson**.
- + **229** iv **Agnes Matilda**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 24 Mar 1840 in Cobourg, Northumberland, Ontario. She married (1) **S George Wood**.; married (2) **John E Edgar**.

⁶⁴!CEMETERY: St. Albans Anglican church Cemetery, Adolphustown, #33, no dates, broken stone.

- + **230** v **Lucy Buckley Rowe**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 15 Jul 1843 in Ops, Victoria, Ontario. She married **William F Brown**.
- + **231** vi **Henry Clare⁹ Ruttan**, born 24 Jan 1846 in Port Hope, Northumberland, Ontario. He married **Mary Ann Carnefix**.
- + **232** vii **Charles Stuart William**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 31 Aug 1851 in Port Hope, Northumberland, Ontario. He married (1) **Ida A Millar**.; married (2) **Matilda Anetta Myers**.

102. Peter⁸ Rutan, born 18 Nov 1776.

Children of Peter⁸ Rutan were as follows:

+ **233** i **Alexander**⁹ **Rutan**, born abt. 1800.

103. Daniel⁸ **Rutan**, born 24 Aug 1779 in Mifflin, Pennsylvania. He married (1) abt. 1799, **Mary Hazel**, born 13 Aug 1776; died abt. 1809. He married (2) on 10 Feb 1810, **Mary Riddle**, born 16 Oct 1781; died 16 Jan 1841.

Children of Daniel⁸ Rutan and Mary Hazel were as follows:

- **234** i **Henry Hazel**⁹ **Rutan**, born 19 Dec 1801; died 26 Dec 1820.
- 235 ii Sarah⁹ Rutan, born 22 Sep 1803. She married (1) abt. 1823, Andrew Stewart, born abt. 1802. She married (2) Benjamin (---), born abt. 1802.
- + **236** iii **Audria Rutan**, born 22 Sep 1803. She married **Johnathon Ogden**.
 - **237** iv **John**⁹ **Rutan**, born 15 Oct 1805; died 1845.
 - **238** v **Catherine**⁹ **Rutan**, born 24 May 1806; died 1831. She married abt. 1826, **John Walker**, born abt. 1805.

Children of Daniel⁸ Rutan and Mary Riddle were as follows:

- **239** i **Delilah**⁹ **Rutan**, born 21 Oct 1810; died 1851.
- + **240** ii **Daniel Milton**⁹ **Rutan**, born 21 Dec 1811. He married **Hannah Colwell**.
- + **241** iii **David Riddle**⁹ **Rutan**, born 21 Dec 1811. He married **Magdaline Magruder**.
- + **242** iv **William⁹ Rutan**, born 26 Jan 1814. He married **Mary Ann Magruder**.
 - **243** v **Lavina**⁹ **Rutan**, born 27 Sep 1815; died 17 Jan 1843. She married abt. 1837, **Curtis Bay**, born abt. 1814.
- + **244** vi **Abner Harvey Rutan**, born 6 Mar 1817. He married (1) **Arena Littel**.; married (2) **Millie Gray**.
 - **245** vii **Mary Jones**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1 Jun 1818; died 1901. She married abt. 1940, **Jacob Hazel**, born abt. 1817.
 - **246** viii **Kingsley**⁹ **Rutan**, born 22 Jan 1822.
 - **247** ix **Lucinda**⁹ **Rutan**, born 24 Apr 1825; died 1913. She married abt. 1847, **Peter Colwell**, born abt. 1824.
- + **248** x **Vashti Brittin**⁹ **Rutan**, born 20 Feb 1827. She married **Ransom Patrick**.

116. Samuel⁸ Rutan, born 1782. He married abt. 1804, **Susannah Kymer**, born 1784; died 1843.

Notes for Susannah Kymer

NAME: Surname may be spelled "Kaymer"

Children of Samuel⁸ Rutan and Susannah Kymer were as follows:

- **249** i **David**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1805.
- **250** ii **Daniel**⁹ **Rutan**. born 1806.
- + **251** iii **Peter⁹ Rutan**, born 1808. He married **Mariah Compton**.
 - **252** iv **Maria**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1811.
 - **253** v **Anna**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1813.
 - **254** vi **Abagail**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1815.
 - **255** vii **Sara**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1818.
 - **256** viii **Joel**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1821.
 - **257** ix **George**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1823.
 - **258** x **Rebecca**⁹ **Rutan**, born 1826.

Generation 9

141. Peter⁹ Ruttan, born 1819 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1918. He married abt. 1848 in Ontario, **Christianna North**, born 1828 in Ontario; died 1918.

Children of Peter⁹ Ruttan and Christianna North were as follows:

- **259** i **Mary E**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1850 in Ontario.
- **260** ii **Melissa Jane**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born bef. 25 Jul 1858 in Ontario; christened 25 Jul 1858 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario.
- + **261** iii **John A¹⁰ Ruttan**, born 1860 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married **Martha Jane Ruttan** (see 262).

142. John⁹ **Ruttan**⁶⁵, born 1823 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 23 Apr 1891 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario. He married on 26 Jul 1863 in Ontario, **Margaret Lightall**⁶⁶, born 1838/39 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 21 May 1905 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario, daughter of Nicholas Lightall and Lana (---).

Children of John⁹ Ruttan and Margaret Lightall were as follows:

i Martha Jane¹⁰ Ruttan, born 25 Sep 1863 in Ontario. She married aft. 1880 in Ontario, John A Ruttan (see 261), born 1860 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 4 Feb 1948 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario, son of Peter Ruttan and Christianna North.

⁶⁵!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS fil 1819302, Reg. 013983.

⁶⁶!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 024417.

144. Abraham⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1831 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1891/97. He married (2) on 28 Feb 1861 of Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario, **Elvira Gordon**, born 1841/42 in Hallowell, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1906, daughter of Samuel Gordon and Celinda (---).

Children of Abraham⁹ Ruttan and Elvira Gordon were as follows:

- **263** i **William A**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1861 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1923 in Cape Vincent, Jefferson, New York.
- **264** ii **George M**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1867 of Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1901. He married abt. 1887 of Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario, **Clarinda Steel**, born 1870 of Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario; died 1900.

145. Jane⁹ **Ruttan**⁶⁷, born 1794 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 1888. She married in 1812 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **John Freeman**, born 22 Jun 1790 in Adolphustown, Ontario; died 29 Jul 1869.

Children of Jane⁹ Ruttan and John Freeman were as follows:

- **265** i **Thomas**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 27 Mar 1813 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **266** ii **Barnabus**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 25 Mar 1815 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. NAME: Known as Barney.
- **267** iii **Jemima**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 28 Dec 1817 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **268** iv **Amerilla E**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 5 Feb 1820 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **269** v **William R**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 31 Mar 1822 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **270** vi **Peter W**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 3 Sep 1824 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **271** vii **Elenor**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 29 Sep 1827 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
- **272** viii **Joseph**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 20 Dec 1829 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 1912.
- **273** ix **Sarah**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 15 Feb 1832 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac,
- **Emeline**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 28 Sep 1834 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 1920. She married abt. 1855 in Adolphustown, Ontario, **Henry**, born abt. 1834 of Adolphustown, Ontario; died 1920.
- **275** xi **John Kilborn**¹⁰ **Freeman**, born 16 Jun 1837 in Wilmur, Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. He married abt. 1856 in Adolphustown, Ontario, **Jenny (---)**, born abt. 1837.

⁶⁷!CENSUS: 1819 Loughborough Census.

146. Rachel⁹ **Ruttan**⁶⁸, born 1796 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1819. She married abt. 1816 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **William Vermilyea**, born abt. 1795 in Ontario; died aft. 1819.

Children of Rachel⁹ Ruttan and William Vermilyea were as follows:

- **276** i **Peter**¹⁰ **Vermilyea**, born abt. 1818 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.
- **277** ii **William**¹⁰ **Vermilyea**, born abt. 1820 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.
- **278** iii **Jemima**¹⁰ **Vermilyea**, born abt. 1822 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.
- **279** iv **Mary**¹⁰ **Vermilyea**, born abt. 1824 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

147. Michael⁹ **Ruttan**^{69,70,71}, born abt. 1798/1800 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 2 Feb 1861 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. He married (1) in 1815/22 in Ontario, **Mrs. Michael Ruttan**, born abt. 1804 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. He married (2) on 1 Apr 1858 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, **Mary Ann Mountainee**⁷², born 1827 in Madrid, Loughborough, Ontario, daughter of John Mountainee and Elizabeth (---).

Notes for Michael Ruttan

SPOUSE: His first wife's name is unknown. She was supposedly born in 1804.

DEATH: Death date may have been Feb 1 1861.

Notes for Mrs. Michael Ruttan

May have been an indian.

Notes for Mary Ann Mountainee

"A statement by Michael's widow, Mary Ann, is that John is "the one lawful male child (of Michael) of which I am the mother . . " (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.29).

Children of Michael⁹ Ruttan and Mrs. Michael Ruttan were as follows:

+ **280** i **Abraham**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1815 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.

⁶⁹!CENSUS: "He is found in the 1819 Census of Loughborough with two children Abraham and Christy. There is no mention of his wife whose name is not known ... Michael is found in the 1851-52 Census of Loughborough Township, aged 54, with Mary Mountainee, aged 30, Charles Ruttan, aged 7, and Ann Ruttan, aged 2" (H. N. Ruttan, 1986 p.28).

⁶⁸!CENSUS: 1819 Loughborough Census.

⁷⁰!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Register, vol. 3 No. 1 pg. 29.; Also listed in County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 16 Frontenac County & Kingston City; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks, C.G.; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1986 p.99). Note, Michael is listed as 58 at the time of his marriage to Mary. If correct, he was born in 1800.

⁷¹ SOURCE: "Loyalist Lineages of Canada" 1984 p. 566, 577.

⁷²!BIRTH: Mary is listed as 34 years old when she married on April 1, 1858. If correct, she was born in 1824. Her orin is given as "Madrid US" in County Marriage Registers (cited in Hancocks, 1986 p.99).

			He married Mary Ann See .
+	281	ii	Christopher ¹⁰ Ruttan, born 22 Jul 1818 in Loughborough, Frontenac,
			Ontario. He married (1) Phoebe Ann Doars.; married (2) Sarah Malcolm.
+	282	iii	David A¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1827 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. He
			married Martha Shurley .
+	283	iv	John Wesley ¹⁰ Ruttan, born 16 Mar 1830 in Loughborough, Frontenac,
			Ontario. He married Hannah Emily Doars .
+	284	\mathbf{v}	Charles ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 3 Dec 1831 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
			He married (2) Adeline Purdy.
	285	vi	Charles E ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1845 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
	286	vii	Sinthy E ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1850 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
	287	viii	Mercy Ann ¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1853 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.

Children of Michael⁹ Ruttan and Mary Ann Mountainee were as follows:

288 i **John S**¹⁰ **Ruttan**^{73,74,75,76}, born Feb 1857 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario: died 1929.

148. Sarah⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1803 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 24 Oct 1886; buried Oct 1886 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario. She married abt. 1823 in Ontario, **John Switzer**, born Nov 1788 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario; died 6 Feb 1879 of Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario.

Children of Sarah⁹ Ruttan and John Switzer were as follows:

289 i **Anthony**¹⁰ **Switzer**, born 1824 in Ontario.

152. Lorenzo⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1813 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died abt. 1867. He married (1) abt. 1833 of Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario, **Margaret Harple**, born 1814 in Ontario; died 1853/56 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, daughter of George Harple (U.E.). He married (2) abt. 1855 of Ontario, **Levina Ann Mintz**, born 1832; died 1918 of Harrowsmith, Frontenac, Ontario.

Notes for Margaret Harple

NAME: May be Harpel

Children of Lorenzo⁹ Ruttan and Margaret Harple were as follows:

- **290** i **Rhoda**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1834 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario.
- + **291** ii **Peter**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1837/39 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario. He

74!SOURCE: "Loyalist Lineages of Canada" 1984 p. 566, 577.

 $^{75} ! WILL : Will of Michael Ruttan; Ontario Register; vol. 3 #1 pg29$

⁷³!MARRIAGE: Ontario Register; vol. 3 No. 1 pg. 29.

⁷⁶!SOURCE: Researched by Meryle DeValadares 3700 Dufferin St. Downsview Ontario.

299

300

301

iii

iv

Tompkins.

			married Sarah E See .
	292	iii	Michael ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 22 Nov 1839 in Loughborough, Frontenac,
			Ontario; christened 19 May 1851 in Ontario.
	293	iv	Jemima Jane ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1843 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario;
			died aft. 1863.
+	294	\mathbf{v}	Lorenzo Henry ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 4 Oct 1849 in Ontario. He married (1)
			Catharine J Switzer.; married (2) Alice Blanche Wheeler.
+	295	vi	James Miles ¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1851 in Moskow, Lennox&Addington,
			Ontario. He married Alice Almira Peters .
+	296	vii	Charles Noble ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 24 May 1854 in Ontario. He married
			Clarinda Peters.
	Child	lren of	Lorenzo ⁹ Ruttan and Levina Ann Mintz were as follows:
+	297	i	Mary Jane ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1857 in Ontario. She married Charles D
			VanAlstine.
+	298	ii	William Coulter ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 4 Mar 1859 in Camden, Kent, Ontario. He
			married (1) Agnes Tryon .; married (2) Martha Etta Snider .

153. John⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1816 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 26 Nov 1898; buried 1898 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario. He married abt. 1839 in Ontario, **Mary Ann Stinson**, born 1820 in Pittsburgh, Frontenac, Ontario; died 28 Mar 1898 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario.

John Allen¹⁰ Ruttan, born 8 Jan 1862 in Moskow, Lennox&Addington,

David Bell¹⁰ Ruttan, born 28 Mar 1864 in Ontario. He married Harriet

Ontario. He married (1) Edith Elizabeth Switzer.; married (2) Edith

Children of John⁹ Ruttan and Mary Ann Stinson were as follows:

Catharine¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1866 in Ontario.

302	i	William ¹⁰ Ruttan ⁷⁷ , born 1840/41 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.
		He married on 16 Jan 1866 in Frontenac, Ontario, Emily Clement , born
		1848 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, daughter of John S Clement
		and Lydia ().

303 ii **Sarah J**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1841 in Ontario.

+ **304** iii **Anthony**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 30 Oct 1844 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario. He married **Mary Matilda Heavlin**.

305 iv **Baily**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1845 in Ontario.

306 v **Lucy**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1848 in Ontario.

307 vi **Margaret**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1852 in Ontario.

⁷⁷!Marriage: County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 16 Frontenac County & Kingston City; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks, C.G.; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1986 p.99).

+	308	vii	John C ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1854 in Ontario. He married Mary Eliza Slack .
	309	viii	David ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1860 in Ontario.
	310	ix	Emily ¹⁰ Ruttan , born 1863 in Ontario; died aft. 1898. She married bef.
			1898 I R Johnston born abt 1862; died aft 1898

154. Elenor⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1818 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died aft. 1881. She married bef. 1846 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, **Lorenzo Switzer**, born abt. 1818 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.

Children of Elenor⁹ Ruttan and Lorenzo Switzer were as follows:

i Alfred D¹⁰ Switzer, born Aug 1846 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 8 Feb 1928. He married abt. 1866 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, Mary E (---), born abt. 1847 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario.

155. William⁹ **Ruttan**⁷⁸, born 29 Mar 1821 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 2 Jan 1905 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario; buried abt. 6 Jan 1905 in Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario. He married on 17 Jul 1838 in Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario, **Eliza Vanluven**, born 29 Nov 1820 in Ontario; died 17 Mar 1903 of Sydenham, Frontenac, Ontario.

Children of William⁹ Ruttan and Eliza Vanluven were as follows:

- + **312** i **Jemima**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 14 Jun 1839 in Ontario. She married **Chester Nicholson Davey**.
- + **313** ii **Elizabeth Charlotte Ann**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 20 Jun 1842 in Ontario. She married **Jacob S Wartman**.
- + **314** iii **Miles**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 14 Dec 1846 in Midland, Simcoe, Ontario. He married (1) **Mary Jane Davis**.; married (2) **Sarah Elizabeth Bond**.
- + **315** iv **John Wilson**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 5 Jan 1850 in Ontario. He married **Annie Marie Amey**.
 - **316** v **Leonard**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 5 Jul 1852 of Loughborough, Frontenac, Ontario; died 25 Nov 1852.

158. Phoebe Ruttan, born 19 Mar 1806 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married on 8 Jun 1825 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario, **John Binninger**, born 1788 of Ontario; died aft. 1837.

Notes for John Binninger

NAME: May be spelled "Benninger".

Children of Phoebe⁹ Ruttan and John Binninger were as follows:

⁷⁸!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 013455.

317	i	Phoebe ¹⁰ Binninger , born abt. 1827 in Ontario.
318	ii	John ¹⁰ Binninger , born abt. 1829 in Ontario.
319	iii	William ¹⁰ Binninger , born abt. 1831 in Ontario.
320	iv	Martha ¹⁰ Binninger , born abt. 1833 in Ontario.
321	\mathbf{v}	Susannah ¹⁰ Binninger , born abt. 1835 in Ontario.
322	vi	Cornelia ¹⁰ Binninger, born abt. 1839 in Ontario.

159. Peter Ruttan 8, born 13 Jul 1807 in Adolphustown, Lennox & Addington, Ontario; died 26 May 1879 in Odessa, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 8 May 1832 in Ontario, Barbara Ellen Howe⁸⁰, born 1816 of Kingstown, Frontenac, Ontario; died 23 Jun 1854 in Kingston, Frontenac, Ontario.

Children of Peter⁹ Ruttan and Barbara Ellen Howe were as follows:

- Mary E¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1836 in Ontario; died 1909. She married abt. 1856 in 323 Ontario, Reuben Robertsong, born 1839 in Ontario; died 1912.
- Sarah Jane¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1838 in Ontario. She married Joseph Galloway. 324 ii
 - James M¹⁰ Ruttan, born 14 Feb 1842 in Ontario; died 25 Jun 1870 in 325 iii Ontario. He married on 14 Feb 1867 in Ontario, Mary A Sparks, born abt. 1842 in Ontario; died aft. 1866.
 - Margaret A¹⁰ Ruttan⁸¹, born 1843 in Ontario; died aft. 1868. She married 326 iv abt. 1863 in Frontenac, Ontario, Samuel J Miles, born abt. 1842.
 - 327 **Catherine A¹⁰ Ruttan**, born 1846 in Ontario. MARRIAGE: The County Marriage Registers of Ontario list a Catharine Ruttan who married "John Asseltine" in Frontenac County between 1858 and 1869 (Hancock, 1986
 - Alice Eliza¹⁰ Ruttan⁸², born 1848 in Ontario; died bef. 20 Dec 1872 in 328 vi Collingsby, Ontario.
 - **Angeline A**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1850 in Ontario. NAME: Spelled "Angelina" in 329 vii GENDEX.
 - Maria¹⁰ Ruttan, born 1854 in Ontario. 330 viii

163. John Canniff⁹ Ruttan⁸³, born 28 Jun 1815 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 30 Jan 1899 in Pittsburgh, Frontenac, Ontario. He married on 17 Oct 1838 in Ontario, Sarah Mary Baillie⁸⁴, born 5 Sep 1816 in Pittsburgh, Frontenac, Ontario; died aft.

⁸¹!MARRIAGE: Mentioned in County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 16 Frontenac County & Kingston City; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks, C.G.; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1986 p.99).

82!OBITUARY: Appeared Dec 20 1872 in "Christian Journal"

 $^{^{79}}$!CENSUS: Peter and wife Barbara with their children, except for Maria, born in 1854, appear in the 1851 Kingston Census.

⁸⁰!CENSUS: Appears in 1851 ingston Census

⁸³!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 009545.

⁸⁴!CENSUS: Appears in 1851 and 1861 Pittsburg Township Censuses with 5 and 6 children respectively

1858.

Children of John Canniff⁹ Ruttan and Sarah Mary Baillie were as follows:

- + **331** i **Hannah Marks**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 28 Nov 1839 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. She married **Robert Hunter**.
- + **332** ii **Joseph Baillie**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 8 Dec 1841 in Hay Bay, Adolphustown, Ontario. He married **Adelaide Maria Wycott**.
- + **333** iii **Henry Main**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 26 Jan 1844 in Pittsburgh, Frontenac, Ontario. He married **Mary Hart**.
 - **334** iv **Amanda Teresa**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 18 Nov 1846 in Ontario; died 22 Nov 1883 in Ontario.
- + **335** v **Sarah Amelia**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 14 Mar 1851 in Ontario. She married **Joseph Stevenson**.
- + **336** vi **Walter James**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 19 Oct 1853 in Ontario. He married **Emily A McLean**.
 - **337** vii **David Charles**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 28 Apr 1856 in Ontario; died 1871 in Ontario
- + **338** viii **Grace Anne Maria**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 12 Oct 1858 in Pittsburgh, Frontenac, Ontario. She married **Daniel McLean**.

164. William⁹ **Ruttan**⁸⁵, born 21 Mar 1817 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 7 Jun 1903 in Brighton, Northumberland, Ontario; buried abt. 11 Jun 1903 in Stockdale Cem., Stockdale, Northumberland, Ontario. He married bef. 1841 in Ontario, **Julia Ann Pake**, born 12 Mar 1822 of Wooler, Northumberland, Ontario; died 7 Feb 1909 in Wooler, Northumberland, Ontario, daughter of James Pake.

Children of William⁹ Ruttan and Julia Ann Pake were as follows:

- + **339** i **William Martin**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 25 Dec 1841 in Hay Bay, Ontario. He married **Amanda Maybee**.
- + **340** ii **Charles Gilbert**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 10 May 1846 in Hay Bay, Ontario. He married **Mary Elizabeth Jane Abbott**.
- + **341** iii **Julia Ann**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 21 May 1849 in Ontario. She married **Samuel J Arthur**.

166. David⁹ **Ruttan**, born 20 Oct 1820 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1865 in Ontario. He married abt. 1840 of Hastings, Northumberland, Ontario, **Elizabeth Content Griffis.** born 24 Mar 1819: died aft. 1865.

Notes for David Ruttan

RESIDENCE: Marysburg in 1851, Asphodel in 1865

Children of David⁹ Ruttan and Elizabeth Content Griffis were as follows:

+ **342** i **James**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born aft. 1840 in Hastings, Northumberland, Ontario. He

⁸⁵!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 019010.

married **Adeline** (---).

- + **343** ii **Andrew Preandal**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 12 Apr 1853 in Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Ardelia Fordham**.
- + **344** iii **David**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born abt. 1855 of Napanee, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

167. Richard Nugent⁹ **Ruttan**⁸⁶, born 24 Aug 1822 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; christened 19 Jun 1823 in Adolphustown, Ontario. He married on 2 Apr 1844 in Ontario, **Elizabeth Maria Griffis**, born 1822.

Children of Richard Nugent⁹ Ruttan and Elizabeth Maria Griffis were as follows:

- i Sarah Jane¹⁰ Ruttan⁸⁷, born 1844/45 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1863 in Ontario. She married on 29 Oct 1862 in Prince Edward, Ontario, **David Smith**, born 1837 in Marysburgh, Ontario; died aft. 1863, son of William Smith and Sarah (---).
- + **346** ii **Andrew Austin**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1848 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Alice Gallagher**.
- + **347** iii **Enoch George**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 4 Jun 1850 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (1) **Caroline Martha Richardson**.; married (2) **Elizabeth Love**.
 - iv **Philip Miles**¹⁰ **Ruttan**⁸⁸, born 17 Oct 1852 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; christened 9 Jan 1853; died 16 Jan 1853 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; buried 16 Jan 1853 in St. Albans, Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

168. Charles S⁹ **Ruttan**, born 15 Oct 1824 in Ontario; died 1856. He married on 25 Jul 1854 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Julia Ann Dame**, born abt. 1830 in Marysburgh, Prince Edward, Ontario; died aft. 1855.

Children of Charles S⁹ Ruttan and Julia Ann Dame were as follows:

i **Richard Edwin**¹⁰ **Ruttan**⁸⁹, born 17 Aug 1855 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; christened 29 Oct 1855 in Ontario; died 24 Aug 1856 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; buried aft. 24 Aug 1856 in St. Alban's, Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

169. Bathsheba⁹ Ruttan, born 21 Jan 1827 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario;

 ⁸⁶!CHRISTENING: "baptized June 19, 1853, at Adulphustown" according to H. N. Ruttan (1986 p.31). This is probably a clerical error which should read "1823".
 ⁸⁷!MARRIAGE: County Marriage Registers of Ontario, Canada 1858-1869 Volume 3 Prince Edward

County; Compiled & edited by Elizabeth Hancocks; Agincourt, Ontario: Generation Press; 1979 p.49).

88!CEMETERY: St. Albans Anglican Church Cemetery, Adolphustown, #33. Inscription reads died Jan 14, 1853, infant, son of Richard

⁸⁹!CEMETERY: St. Albans Anglican Church Cemetery, Adolphustown, #33. Inscription is illegible, Son of Thomas & Julia.

died 20 May 1866 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario. She married on 20 Jul 1843 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario, **Levi Canniff**, born 25 May 1819 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario; died 15 Jul 1892 in Janesville, Rock, Wisconsin.

Children of Bathsheba⁹ Ruttan and Levi Canniff were as follows:

- **Thomas Carey**¹⁰ **Canniff**, born 12 May 1844 in Sidney, Hastings, Ontario; christened 26 May 1844 in Ontario.
- **John Arnold**¹⁰ **Canniff**, born 7 Nov 1845 in Belleville, Hastings, Ontario; died 13 Feb 1924 in Green Bay, Brown, Wisconsin. He married on 17 Nov 1868 in Janesville, Rock, Wisconsin, **Ellen A Phelps**, born 20 Jul 1843 in Janesville, Rock, Wisconsin; died 11 Aug 1912 in Janesville, Rock, Wisconsin.
- **171. Matthew Steel**⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1810 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 1905 in Kaladar, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 7 Feb 1838 in Tyendinaga, Hastings, Ontario, **Mary Ann Shears**, born 1812; died aft. 1852 in Ontario. Children of Matthew Steel⁹ Ruttan and Mary Ann Shears were as follows:

- **352** i **William Sherer**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1839/40 in Adolphustown,

Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Sarah Melissa Cadman**.

- + **353** ii **Ebenezer H**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1846 in Ontario. He married **Agness Ann (---)**.
- + **354** iii **Elisha Cecil**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1852 in Ontario. He married **Emily Ann Cadman**.

172. Frances⁹ **Ruttan**⁹⁰, born 1816 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1871. She married on 12 Jul 1831 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Peter Outwater**, born 1807 in Ontario; died aft. 1861.

Notes for Frances Ruttan

NAME: may be fanny

Children of Frances⁹ Ruttan and Peter Outwater were as follows:

355 i **Rachel**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1838 in Ontario.

356 ii **James**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1843 in Ontario.

357 iii **Andrew A**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1845 in Ontario.

358 iv **Frances Amanda**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1853 in Ontario.

173. George Henry⁹ **Ruttan**^{91,92}, born 1816 in Prince Edward, Ontario; died 24 Apr 1907 in Morris, Huron, Ontario. He married on 6 Oct 1842 in Victoria, Ontario, **Matilda Palmer**, born abt. 1819; died aft. 1845 in Ontario.

⁹²!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 014361.

 $^{^{90}}$!CENSUS: Appears in 1861 Census as resident of Rawdon, Hastings, Ontario

^{91!}CENSUS: Found in 1871 Ontario Census of North Huron County

Notes for George Henry Ruttan

MARRIAGE: By Bands. Witnesses were Caleb Garrison and Jacob Palmer RESIDENCE: Received a crown grant on May 24, 1873, in the Township of Morris, of Concession 1, south half of lots 56 and 57

Children of George Henry⁹ Ruttan and Matilda Palmer were as follows:

- + **359** i **Samuel Shorts**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1839 in Michigan. He married **Orphy Rozell**.
- + **360** ii **Sarah M**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1845 in Gorrie, Huron, Ontario. She married **James Henry Bush**.
- + **361** iii **Elijah Bennett**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 25 Dec 1849 in Morris, Huron, Ontario. He married **Euretta Dulmage**.
 - iv **Leonard W**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1854 of Morris, Huron, Ontario; died aft. 1874. He married abt. 1874 in Ontario, **Sara** (---), born abt. 1854 in Ontario; died aft. 1874.

174. Maria⁹ **Ruttan**⁹³, born 1817 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1871 in Ontario. She married on 12 Jul 1831 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **John Outwater**, born 1809 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died aft. 1853

Children of Maria⁹ Ruttan and John Outwater were as follows:

- **363** i **Joseph H**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1843 in Ontario.
- **364** ii **Clara**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1853 in Ontario.

175. Joseph⁹ **Ruttan**⁹⁴, born 10 May 1820 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 1 Sep 1906 in Traverse City, Grand Traverse, Michigan; buried 3 Sep 1906 in Clearwater Cem., Clearwater, Kalkaska, Michigan. He married (1) abt. 1840 in Ontario, **Susan Laid**⁹⁵, born 1821 in Ontario; died bef. 1864 in Ontario. He married (2) in 1863/64 in Teeswater, Bruce, Ontario, **Elizabeth Walker**, born Jul 1842 in Wexford, Wexford, Ireland; died Nov 1879 in Bridgehampton, Sanilac, Michigan, daughter of Samuel Walker and Susan (---).

Notes for Joseph Ruttan

OBITUARY: "Joseph Ruttan was born in Adolphustown, Canada, May 10, 1820, died in Traverse City, September 1, 1906, aged 86 years 3 months and 22 days. He was married twice, both wives having gone before him. He leaves eight children to morn his loss. four of the first family, and four of the second. Two daughters of the first family reside in Canada and one son in the state of Oregon, and one son in Sanilac County, one son and

⁹³!CENSUS: Appears in 1871 Ontario Census

^{94!}CENSUS: Appears in Turnbury, Huron, Ontario according to the 1861 Ontario Census

⁹⁵!NOTE: "Letter from Marjorie Ruttan (May 2, 1963), Joseph Ruttan's first was Susan." (cited in Vernon W, Ruttan's book 'Some Ruttan Family History' dates May 31, 1991).

daughter in Pontiac, and two sons Christopher and Joseph, reside here. Mr. Ruttan came to Sanilac in 1869, and there he owned several farms. In April 1881, he moved to Dakota territory, now North and South Dakota where he took up two claims, a homestead and a tree claim, which were very fine land, but he was not satisfied, he wanted to be where there was timber and game. In September 1882 he returned to Mescosta and April of the next year located in Clearwater township, where he resided until 1898, when he became mentally deranged and in October was taken to the asylum at Traverse City, where he died. He funeral was preached September 3, by rev. Richard Tower in the Methodist Church, ripid City, and was largely attended. He was laid to rest in Clearwater cemetery." (cited in V. W. Ruttan, 1991).

BIOGRAPHICAL NOTE: "The most complete single source of information available to us about Joseph Ruttan is from his obituary. Joseph Ruttan's headstone at the Clearwater Township Cemetery also carries the dates 1820-1906. Joseph's obituary identifies his birthplace as Adolphustown, Ontario. Family tradition also refers to Bellville, Ontario as Joseph's birthplace. He was a second generation descendent of one of the three loyalist brothers from New Jersey who settled in Adolphustown, Ontario in the mid-1780's. We also have a limited amount of information about Joseph Ruttan and his family from Huron County (Ontario), Sanilac County (Michigan), Aurora County (South Dakota), and Kalkaska County (Michigan). The earliest definitive information we have about Joseph is from the 1861 Canada Wast Census (Public Archives of Canada, 1861 Canada West Census. Huron County, Turnburg Township, Enumeration District 2, page 6, film C-1037). The Census shows a Jospeh Ruttan (age 41) and his wife Susan (age 40). It lists his occupation as farmer and his religion as Methodist. Family tradition locates the farm near teaswater. the Census indicates that the family lived in a log house. Five children were listed: David Ruttan (16); Ruth Ann (14); Amos (11); Elizabeth (9); and Hulda (6). There is some ambiguity about the names. Jospeh's oldest son James (1841 -) who would have been twenty years old is not mentioned. Ruth Ann's names is spelled Ruthann and is listed as male. Hulda's name is spelled Huda and is also listed as male. The Turnbury Township census also shows (page 11) a Samuel and Susan Walker with a daughter Elizabeth (age 19). This is probably the Elizabeth Walker who became Joseph's second wife in 1864. There is a family story about Joseph's marriage to Elizabeth. apparently the parents objected to the young man that she planned to marry before the family emigrated from Ireland. when she was forced to accept their wishes Elizabeth announced that she would marry the next man who asked her -- regardless of her parents wishes. When Joseph heard the story he asked her to marry him. She accepted.

NOTE: "Letter from Marjorie Ruttan (September 10, 1964), Jospeh Ruttan and his son James both owned farms near Deckerville in Sanilac County Michigan. Joseph moved to Michigan from Teeswater, Bruce County, Ontario, 1869." (Ruttan, 1991 p.134).

RELIGION: "Joseph Ruttan was baptized and confirmed a member of the Reorganized Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints on 26 November 1878 at Bridge Hampton, Sanilac, Michigan, J.J. Cornish. He attended scattered branches in Michigan." (The LDS Vital Records Library in the LDS Family History Suite, 1996; Sources cited: RLDS Deceased Files; Early Reorganization Minutes, 1872-1905, Books C & F)

Notes for Elizabeth Walker

RELIGION: "Elizabeth Ruttan was baptized and confirmed a member of the Reorganized Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints on 30 November 1878 at Bridge Hampton, Sanilac, Michigan, John J. Cornish. He attended scattered branches in Michigan." (The LDS Vital Records Library in the LDS Family History Suite, 1996; Sources cited: RLDS Deceased Files; Saints Herald Obituaries, 1879, p. 16 Early Reorganization Minutes, 1872-1905, Books C & F)

Children of Joseph⁹ Ruttan and Susan Laid were as follows:

- + **365** i **James**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 15 Mar 1841 in Ontario. He married (1) **Phily Ann Cadman**.; married (2) **Martha Jane Sample**.; married (3) **Margaret Ann** (---).
- + **366** ii **David**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1845 in Ontario. He married **Irene** (---).
 - **Ruth Ann¹⁰ Ruttan⁹⁶**, born 1847 in Ontario; died aft. 1900. She married on 31 Oct 1871 in Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Nicholas Albert Loucks**, born abt. 1846; died aft. 1900 in Dresden, Kent, Ontario. RESIDENCE: Resided in Dresden, Kent, Ontario in about 1900 CHILDREN: It is said they had a child
- + **368** iv **Amos Giles**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1850 in Ontario.
 - **369** v **Elizabeth**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1852 in Ontario.
 - **370** vi **Hulda**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1855 in Ontario. She married on 18 May 1872 in Sanilac, Michigan, **Richard Godfrey**.

Children of Joseph⁹ Ruttan and Elizabeth Walker were as follows:

- + **371** i **Joseph**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 17 May 1864 in Lindsay, Victoria, Ontario. He married **Hattie Vandervoort**.
- + **372** ii **Christopher**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 17 Jan 1867 in Teeswater, Bruce, Ontario. He married **Mary Jane Dundas**.
- + **373** iii **Lucy**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 14 Jun 1869 in Sanilac, Sanilac, Michigan. She married **George Morris**.
 - **John**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 3 Aug 1873 in Bridgehampton, Sanilac, Michigan; died 5 Apr 1874 in Bridgehampton, Sanilac, Michigan. BIRTH: Given as both Apr 22 1873 & 3 Aug 1873 in IGI.
 - **375** v **Richard**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 22 Apr 1873 in Sanilac, Michigan.
- + **376** vi **Elisha**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 31 Jan 1875 in Kalkaska, Kalkaska, Michigan. He married (1) **Clarabell Morley**.; married (2) **Jennie (---)**.
 - **377** vii ¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born aft. 1875 in Michigan; died in Michigan.

176. Rachel S⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1822 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 3 Nov 1895. She married on 5 Jan 1841 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Daniel Outwater**⁹⁷, born 1817 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 23 Jun

⁹⁶!MARRIAGE: Ontario Marriage Index, LDS film 1838914.

⁹⁷!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819278, Reg. 011688.

1902 in Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario.

Children of Rachel S⁹ Ruttan and Daniel Outwater were as follows:

- **378** i **Charles Edgar**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1846 in Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario; died aft. 1866 in Ontario.
- **379** ii **Sarah**¹⁰ **Outwater**, born 1847 in Thurlow, Hastings, Ontario.

177. Elisha⁹ **Ruttan**⁹⁸, born 13 Feb 1824 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 20 Aug 1916 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; buried Aug 1916 in United Church, Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married on 8 Oct 1856 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario, **Susannah Outwater**⁹⁹, born 30 May 1835 of Ontario; died 18 Jan 1893 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario.

Children of Elisha⁹ Ruttan and Susannah Outwater were as follows:

- **Earl**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 25 Aug 1857 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 16 May 1861 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; buried in United Church, Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario
- **381** ii **Benson**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 23 Feb 1860 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 16 Dec 1951 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario
- + **382** iii **Charles Nelson**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 5 May 1862 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Edith Mabel**.
 - **383** iv **John Cartwright**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 18 Jul 1870 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 21 Jun 1934 in Picton, Prince Edward, Ontario.

178. Stewart Wilson⁹ **Ruttan**, born 1831 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario; died 29 May 1901 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (1) in 1853 in Ontario, **Nancy Reddick**, born 1833; died 1853 of Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married (2) aft. 1853 of Ontario, **Mary Bower**, born 1833; died 1865.

Children of Stewart Wilson⁹ Ruttan and Nancy Reddick were as follows:

- **384** i **Anna**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1855 in Ontario.
- **385** ii **Sarah Jane**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1856 in Ontario; died 1937 in Ontario.
- + **386** iii **Thomas Findlay**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 1858 in Ontario. He married **Mary Ann Redmond**.
- + **387** iv **George Albert**¹⁰ **Ruttan**, born 22 Nov 1859 in Adolphustown, Lennox&Addington, Ontario. He married **Hester Ann Loyst**.

⁹⁸!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 020271.

⁹⁹!DEATH: Ontario Death Index, LDS film 1819302, Reg. 009572.